
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 



 

ALTHORNE PARISH COUNCIL 
Notes on a virtual Parish Council Meeting held at 7:30pm  
on Wednesday 21 October 2020. 
  
Introduction:  Regular readers of these notes will be aware that Parish Council meetings 
are now held “virtually”. We no longer meet in the Parish Hall, as this would violate C19 
regulations on assembly. We meet electronically, using the Zoom application. The parish 
council holds a paid licence and Clerk acts as moderator from home.  
  
No doubt, through employment or social channels, many readers will be familiar with video 
messaging. But some may not. This diversion from the meeting narrative has the specific 
objective of encouraging virtual parishioner attendance.  Parishioners will need a relatively 
modern pc, tablet or phone device for the full video and aural experience. For those without 
this, there is telephone access. However, given that council meetings regularly exceed the 
“free time” on many tariffs, participation could prove expensive!  
  
Some applications permit third party direct access to the feed, but not participation, for 
example, Maldon District Council meetings. Zoom requires participants to pre-register with the 
moderator, in our case the Clerk. She notifies councillors and registered parishioners of the 
“address” of the meeting via e-mail.  For access simply click on the underlined blue meeting 
string. Participants have to have Zoom installed; but third party access is free.  
  
Meetings generally are held on the last Wednesday of the month; prior Notice of the Meeting 
and also the Agenda are published on-line. A virtual council meeting format is similar to the 
physical one, i.e. a closed meeting held in public. There are, however, two opportunities for 
public participation via “Forums: one at the beginning, for comment on Agenda Items, and 
towards the close, one for more general comment.  
  
Meeting Preliminaries:  There were no apologies for absence as all seven councillors were 
present. District Cllr. Bassenger and one member of the public observed process. After the 
Minutes of the previous meeting and an Extra-ordinary meeting regarding planning were 
approved, Cllr. Burgess declared a Pecuniary Interest. This related to an Appeal notification 
relating to Bridgemarsh  
Marina, where he holds a licence as a berth holder. In the first Public Forum with respect to 
Agenda Items, there was no public comment. 
  
Finance:  Having distributed the relevant financial information to councillors, the Clerk 
requested Payment Authorisation for the outstanding accounts; this was unanimously agreed. 
Disclosable payments included one for Grass cutting and hedge trimming, and a quarterly 
payment for the services of the MDC Community Protection Team. An agenda item 
referenced the 2021/2022 Budget, preparatory to a November review and December Precept 
decision. 
  
Planning:  Five applications were advised by MDC. Two related to a listed property in 
Summerhill (20/00824 and 20/00984); the council supported this item. One of the Appeals to 
the Planning Inspectorate related to an MDC decision to refuse an application for an 
agricultural barn on the grounds that it was not considered reasonably necessary for the 
purpose of agriculture. The council felt that this precedent was applicable to a proposal for an 
implement shed and barn on Buttons Hill (20/00820); it recommended refusal. A variation of a 
previous planning application for a property on Summerhill (20/00791) was supported, as was 
a proposal for an extension on a property on the Burnham Road (20/01011). 
  
MDC informed its refusal for a 14 dwelling development on the Winterdale Manor Site 
(20/00609). Two Appeals relating Bridgemarsh Marina were noted: one against the refusal to 
grant a claim for lawful development (20/00026), and secondly against a refusal to consent to 
an agricultural barn (19/01229AGR) referenced above. 
  
Neighbourhood Plan:  The C19 pandemic had slowed the creation of a Questionnaire to 
support the submission of the Plan. Momentum was now beginning to be restored in this 
matter. 



 

  
District Councillors Report : Dist. Cllr Bassenger informed that the Independents have now 
taken the majority at Maldon District Council. Cllr. Mark Heard will be nominated as Chairman 
of the Council and Cllr. Wendy Stamp is to be nominated as the Leader. The Independent 
Group now included in the consultation Bradwell B scoping document have made comments.  
  
Transport Report : A memorandum submitted by our Transport Rep. Alan Brignall, was read 
out by the Clerk.  
  
Clerk’s Report:  In September The Community Protection Team carried out Trucam (road 
speed device) patrols on Summerhill. Forty-four contraventions were recorded.  
  
Essex Locality Fund:  Parishes in the Southminster Ward (which includes Althorne) may be 
eligible for ECC grants of up to £10,000, for community projects.  
It was decided to apply for a grant towards the replacement of the Parish Hall garden fence, 
as this was a deliverable scheme. 
  
Remembrance Sunday Event:  The chairman advised that a Licensed Lay Minister, Hayley 
Rodgers, would officiate at the parish War Memorial. In line with the regulations, a C-19 risk 
assessment for the authorised group would be carried out and social distancing encouraged. 
  
Recreation Ground:  Cllr. Bailey had undertaken a comprehensive review of the Recreation 
Ground amenities. A full analysis of her recommendations can be read in the Minutes for the 
meeting, which will be published on-line and on the council notice boards. What follows is a 
summary of the topics on her extensive list. State of Trees; Benches; the Netball fixture; the 
Tennis Court; the Dog Walk; the Play Equipment; the Toddlers Area; the Youth Shelter; Dog 
Poo (a perennial topic); and the Rubbish Bins. The Chairman expressed his gratitude to Cllr. 
Baily and requested that she assumed portfolio responsibility for the Recreation Ground (a 
long overdue appointment). Parishioners should be very grateful for her significant 
contribution to maintaining/enhancing this valuable community amenity. 
  
2021/22 Budget/Precept Preliminaries:  It was suggested that a preparatory meeting might 
be held, better to familiarise the new councillors with the elements of the budget and to 
improve decision-making. It was agreed to hold this in the week before the next council 
meeting 
  
Reports from Meetings and Events attended:  Cllr. Inkpen attended Bradwell B 
Community Forum. He informed that that the recent virtual consultation received more 
responses than for Hinkley Point and Sizewell B. Cllr Noye reported attending a meeting of 
the Henry Gilder Drake Trustees (its Alms House is on Summerhill next to the Parish Hall). 
  
Second Public Forum: There were no comments from parishioners. 
  
Closure:   After noting that the next monthly council meeting will be held virtually* at 7:30pm 
on Wednesday, November 25, 2020, the Chairman closed the meeting at 9:31pm.  
  
  
  
* Parishioners are reminded that they can join the virtual meeting. Zoom contact details will be 
available once the Agenda is published. Alternatively, submit your e-mail address for 
electronic notification; the Clerk maintains a parishioner contact list. GDPR applies to 
personal data held.  
  



 

ST ANDREW'S CHURCH 
  

We are still open for private prayer/just sit and think/spend a few moments of quiet - 
Wednesday mornings from 10-12. Everyone is welcome - you don't have to be a 
regular church goer, just call in for 10 mins peace and quiet. 
  

FOOD BANK 
  

St. Andrew's has delivered 115 items to the Dengie Food Bank already, thank you 
Ian for transporting and another 100 ready to go this Wednesday.. A big thank you to 
all who have contributed, the Southminster depot are most grateful. We will have one 
more drop, at the end of November, hopefully containing some Christmas type 
goodies as well as basic foods. Please leave, as before, with Brenda at 7 Central 
Avenue, Jean at 18 Austral Way, Lynda at Portree on Summer Hill, Karen at 19 
Garden Close. A special thanks to two ladies who used their Asda and Co-op 
vouchers to buy supplies.  
  

ALTHORNE'S WAR MEMORIAL 
  

Did you know that it cost £253 and that it took the villagers over four years to raise 
the money. By September 1924 £150 had been raised, 75 people then pledged to 
give 2d. a week for a year, the work was carried out by volunteer labour and took 
over two years to complete, there's over 200 pieces of wood, 100 tons of concrete in 
the base and it was finally unveiled at noon on Sunday 11th July,1926.  We will 
remember them. 
  
  

Think NHS 111 First programme 
  
From December, residents in mid and south Essex who have an urgent medical problem and 
think they need to visit the emergency department at their local hospital, or are not sure what 
to do, will be asked to call NHS 111 first. 
  
If a visit to the emergency department is necessary, they will be given a time slot when they 
should attend and the hospital will be informed when the patient is coming.  Calling NHS 111 
first means patients should avoid a lengthy wait in the waiting room.  For some patients it 
could mean that they do not need to visit at all, if there is an alternative way of meeting their 
needs. 
  
For those with life-threatening illness or serious injury, the 999 service remains in place.  
  

GP Extended Access Services 

  
For the time being the Extended Access Service is available only from North Chelmsford Health 

Centre. Tel: 01245 398055. Appointments are available as follows: 

Monday to Friday, 6.30pm to 8pm 

Saturday and Sunday, 8am to 8pm. 

  
While this will require more travel for people living in Maldon District, most of the Extended Access 

appointments are now being held over the phone or via video call as with normal daytime GP services. 
  

Mind Help Line 
  
If you are struggling with mental health during lockdown “MIND” has a  helpline: 
 0300 123 3011     Mon to Friday 9am to 6pm 
  



 

TRAVEL CONTACTS:    Allan Brignall  01621 744528 
                                                 Email: transport@vabrignall.plus.com 
  
Public Transport      traveline  0871 200 22 33 or www.traveline.info 
 Information:                            (incurs an extra charge of 12p per minute) 
                      Maldon Tourist Information Centre  01621 856503 
  
Buses:   First Essex Buses customer services  0345 6020121 for 31X, 36, etc.       
                                       www.firstgroup.com 
          First Travel Shop Chelmsford    01245 263859 
                                       www.firstgroup.com/essex 
          Stephensons of Essex   01702 541511  
                                       www.stephensonsofessex.com 
          Fords Coaches   01621 740326   
                                       www.fordscoaches.co.uk 
          Arrow Taxis (for DaRT 5 & DaRT 99)  - Ken on  07487 511983  
Trains:   

¶ Burnham-on-Crouch Station, open M-F 6.30-10.30 am 

¶ Abellio Greater Anglia  0345 600 7245    

                         www.abelliogreateranglia.co.uk 

¶ National Rail Enquiries 0345 748 4950 or www.nationalrail.co.uk 
             for all information relating to trains, including details of fares 

 
  
 

Essex and Suffolk Dart 
  

Do you need to get to Broomfield Hospital? 
or 

Would you like to go to Morrisons, Tesco,  

Aldi or Lidl in Maldon? 

  

We can take you!  
Ring our office on  

01621 874411  
We can book you on one of our buses. 

Concession passes are accepted 

 
   

  

 

 

 FOR SALE    ...................................Phone 741255 
  
Bose radio and CD player, with digital module. 
Perfect working order    -    £75.00 
  
Table Lamp, wooden plinth with metal sculpture of horse and foal and cream shade (25” high, 

14” wide)   -    £20.00 
  



 

 CITIZENS ADVICE 

At Maldon & District Citizens Advice, we can help you find a way forward, by giving 
free, confidential advice in all subject areas.  
  
Housing 
During the coronavirus outbreak most possession claims in the courts have been paused. 
This pause, often called an ‘eviction ban’, has now ended and the courts have started to 
consider claims made by landlords again. Citizens Advice research tells us that 2.6 million 
renters have either missed or expect to miss a rent payment because of coronavirus. 
  
At Maldon and District Citizens Advice we have advisers who can help both landlords and 
tenants understand the process, negotiate arrangements to help prevent evictions and 
discuss alternative housing options. 
  
Other common problems include housing disrepair, where landlords are not carrying out the 
necessary work to keep a home safe, worry over being unable to make mortgage or rental 
payments and tenants stuck in long term temporary accommodation. 
  
Case Study 
My income has dropped due to coronavirus and I’m struggling to keep up with all of 
my bills. I rent my house from a private landlord and pay all the usual bills - electricity, 
water, and Council Tax. How best can I juggle them, and is there any help I can get 
from the government? 
  
If your income is reduced because of coronavirus, you should check whether you’re entitled to 
sick pay or to claim benefits. You can check your eligibility for both sick pay and benefits on 
the Citizens Advice website.    

  
If you’re struggling to pay rent, talk to your landlord straight away. You should explain the 
situation and could ask for more time to pay, a temporary reduction in rent, or ask to catch up 
any missed payments by instalments. If you contact Maldon and District Citizens Advice an 
adviser can help you explain things to your landlord. If you can’t come to an agreement with 
your landlord, it’s a good idea to pay what you can afford and keep a record of what you 
offered. 
  
The government has temporarily changed the law around evictions. Your landlord can’t take 
court action to evict you until after 20 September 2020 and the normal notice period of 2 
months has been increased to 6 months. 
  
If you already receive help with housing costs, such as Housing Benefit, you should tell the 
council your income has reduced. If you don’t claim it already, you might be entitled to help 
with housing costs from the government via a Universal Credit claim. 
  
When it comes to your utilities, you should contact the provider as soon as possible. 
Depending on the type of bill, they may be able to arrange a payment plan, and some have 
schemes in place for people in financial hardship.  
  
You should also talk to your local council, as your income has reduced you might be entitled 
to a council tax reduction. 
  
If you’re struggling to pay multiple bills, it’s important to sort out what’s known as ‘priority bills’ 
like energy bills or council tax. These should be paid before credit card bills. This is because 
the immediate consequences of not paying these bills are much more serious.  
  
Our website has a great deal of relevant information including:  
  
Eviction for Rent Arrears 
https://www.citizensadvice.org.uk/housing/eviction-for-rent-arrears/ 
  



 

Mortgage Problems 
https://www.citizensadvice.org.uk/debt-and-money/mortgage-problems/ 
  
Renting a Home 
https://www.citizensadvice.org.uk/housing/renting-a-home/ 
  
While we are always careful not to advise both parties in a dispute, if you are having trouble, 
we would welcome your getting in touch. We have specialist housing advisers who can 
discuss legislation and best practice and thereby avoid potential disputes.  
  
Please contact us for advice on any subject by: 
ringing 01621 875774 – leave a message and an adviser will return your call or you can email 
bureau@maldoncab.cabnet.org.uk  
  
Lucy Bettley 
  
 
 

 
 

 



 

 

 

Hermann Rocholl 
  

Sadly, Hermann died on 20th October in Thailand. 
He lived and farmed at Hermann’s and Hill Farm for many years until  

he moved to Thailand to grow bananas. 
He was a great character and will be remembered fondly by many in Althorne. 

 
  

 

 
 
Monday Coffee Mornings 
  
To all my friends from the coffee mornings  -  I am missing you all.  Hope you are all well 
and safe. 
  
Coffee mornings will resume as soon as we are allowed.  Priority is to keep you all safe.  In 
the meantime, if you want to chat, my phone number is 01621 744912. 
  
Hope to see you all soon  -  take care. 

  
Brenda 
 
 
  

Maldon Community Coronavirus Response  
  

Tel ; 01621 851997 
  

For those of you who were previously shielding, the recommendation is to limit social contact 
as much as possible.  This includes trips to the shops and pharmacy. 
  
If you need any help with anything our helpline is still active - currently at office hours only but 
we will be reviewing this and making changes as needed.  
  
Please call us if you need help and please spread the word. 
 
 
  

 

 

The following actually appeared in a church bulletin or was  
announced at church service (not St Andrew’s !) ………………… 
  
Ladies, don’t forget the rummage sale.  It’s a chance to get rid of those things not worth 

keeping around the house.  Bring your husbands. 
                
 Watch out for more in future AVNs 

 

 

 



 

ST. ANDREW’S CHURCH HALL  -  ALTHORNE 
(AVAILABLE FOR HIRE) 

Offering: 

¶ Large floor space with marked out badminton court 

¶ Modern kitchen with oven, fridge and microwave  

                        (Crockery and cutlery etc.) 

¶ Tables and chairs for up to 90 persons 

¶ Re-furbished cloaks area with toilets and all facilities 

¶ Wheelchair friendly  -  ramp available 

¶ Car parking (Hard standing  -  up to 20 spaces) 

¶ Paved patio area 

  
For bookings and rates of hire, please contact: 
  

 Mary Stoker on 01621 742464   or 
 Margaret Hamilton on 01621 740200 

 
 

 

 

 Police Contact No’s:     
  
Emergency – Dial ‘999’ 
Non-Emergency – Dial ‘101’ 
Some crimes can be reported online 
  
  
 

 Sunday opening chemists  (and late opening) 
  
Burnham Pharmacy, situated in the Burnham Surgery,  
Monday to Saturday—7.00am to 10.30pm, Sunday—10am to 5pm 
Blackwater Pharmacy, situated by the Council Offices in Princes Road, Maldon. 

Monday to Saturday -7.00am  to 10pm, Sunday 10am  to 8pm   
Tesco Pharmacy, Maldon, Sunday 10am to 4pm 
Govani Chemist, Sth Woodham Ferrers, Sunday 10.30am to 11.30am 
  
 
 

 
Maldon & District Citizens Advice Bureau   
  
Opening times  -  Monday to Friday 10.00am to 4pm in Maldon District Council Offices, 
Thursday 10am to 1pm in Burnham Station House, Tuesday 9.30am to 12noon in 
Southminster United Reform Church. 
  
Telephone advice:  Monday to Friday, 10am to 4pm  - 01621 875774  
  
  
 
Maldon Conservative Constituency Association 
 
If you need help or advice, contact your Member of Parliament John Whittingdale MP.  John 
holds regular surgeries in Maldon, Burnham, Stock and South Woodham Ferrers. 
For an appointment ring the Constituency office on 01621 855663 



 

Defibrillators in the village ………………… 
There are defibrillators at Riverview Park, on the front of the Parish Hall 
and in the Three Horseshoes Pub.  (At the moment this machine is available to 

anyone during pub opening times). 
  
Apparently, these machines are easy for anyone to use.   They instruct you through the 
procedure and it is impossible to shock anyone who doesn’t need to be shocked. 
 
 
 
 

ALTHORNE PARISH COUNCIL 

 

Contact Details 
Address:   The Council Office, The Parish Hall, Summerhill, Althorne, Essex. CM3 6BY 
  
Website:  www.althorneparishcouncil.co.uk   
              
The Clerk:   Mrs Joanna Jeffery.  Tel: 744825.   email: althornepc@yahoo.com 
               The council office is open between 1.30pm and 3.30pm each Thursday. 
  
The Council: 
          Mr Paul Burgess               741319        Chairman 
          Mr Brian Noye                742060        Parish Councillor/Vice Chairman 
          Mr Terry Inkpen               741174        Parish Councillor 
          Dr Christine Collins                          Parish Councillor 

          Mrs Anne Bailey                             Parish Councillor 

          Mr Peter Davey                              Parish Councillor 

          Mr Clint Bardwell                            Parish Councillor   

 Mr Bob Boyce                740671         District Councillor 
           
  
Council meetings are held in the Parish Hall, on the last Wednesday of the month, at 7.30pm.  The 

agenda, which is published at least three working days before the meeting and contains details of 

Planning Applications, may be viewed on the Council website, the Parish Hall and the Recreation  

Ground notice boards.  Minutes are posted on the website and on the notice boards at the Parish Hall 

and Recreation Ground when agreed at the next meeting. 
  


